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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30th September 2008, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr   C  Howell  (Deputy Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   D Atherley 




Mr   C Elsmore 




Mr   P Kay




Mr   R Phelps




Mr   M Weston

Also present:

District Councillor
Mr D Riley

PUBLIC FORUM

No matters were raised at the Public Forum.

122.  APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from 
Cllrs, C Lusty, H Lusty and Thorne 





County Councillor Chamberlain
The Mayor announced with regret that Councillor Collins had tendered his resignation. It was agreed that a letter of good wishes should be sent to Cllr Collins and also to thank him for his services.  The Clerk has displayed the advert for a replacement councillor.
123.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

124.  TO APPROVE MINUTES

Cllr Phelps wished it to be noted that while he had attended the meeting at the King George V Playing Field and cemetery on 26th August, he had not attended the second part of the meeting at the Council offices.

Subject to this amendment, it was proposed that the minutes of the meetings held on 26th August and 23rd September be approved and signed by the Mayor.

Proposed:  Cllr Kay


Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

125.  MATTERS ARISING

Cllr Elsmore asked if the views of the Council had been conveyed to the District Council following the meeting held on 23rd September to discuss proposed car parking charges.  It was agreed that the Clerk should send a copy of the minutes of that meeting to the District Council.  

126.  COMMITTEES

It was proposed and agreed unanimously that Cllr Phelps should be appointed to the Amenities Committee.

Proposed:  Cllr Howell

Seconded:  Cllr Kay

It was proposed and agreed unanimously that Cllr Atherley should be appointed to the Planning and Transport (Highways) Committee.

Proposed:  Cllr Merrikin

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

127.  TWO RIVERS HOUSING

The Clerk explained that due to an unfortunate misunderstanding on their behalf, Mr Thomas of Two Rivers Housing was not available to attend tonight’s meeting.  He was very anxious to meet the Council and it was agreed that he should be invited to the October meeting if time could be found on the Agenda.

128.  MARKET TOWN REGENERATION

The Clerk explained that Miss Jessie Wainwright, the new Market Town Regeneration Officer had found that she was double booked and now could not attend tonight’s meeting.

It was proposed and agreed to hold a special meeting to discuss regeneration and to invite Miss Wainwright to attend.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay

The Clerk will arrange the date of the meeting.

129.  FoDDC COMMUNITY EMERGENCY PLAN

Members agreed that the concept of the Plan was generally good. However it required reading and discussing in greater depth.  There were a number of issues that required expansion and improvement such as effective methods of communication.

It was agreed that the Plan should be referred to a meeting the Public Safety Committee for discussion at 7.00 pm on 14th October.

Cllr Kay suggested and it was agreed that an officer from the District Council should be invited to that meeting.  The Clerk will arrange an invitation.

130.  DOG FOULING SIGNS

Members noted the letter from the District Council which notified the intention of introducing a Dog Control Order and asking how many signs the Town Council required.  It was agreed that if signs were installed appropriate bins should be supplied. The Clerk should ascertain the cost of bins before a decision is taken. The positioning of the signs should be referred to the Public Safety Committee for recommendation. In the meantime the Clerk will convey to the District Council that the Town Council are interested in the scheme.

131.  GLOUCESTERSHIRE COUNTY CHARTER

Members noted the request to sign the third edition of the Gloucestershire County Charter.  It was noted that the Charter provided a good basis for working relations between parish and town councils and the County Council and it was agreed unanimously that it should be signed.

132.  AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the minutes of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 9th September.  The Mayor said that a productive meeting had been held with representatives of the District Council at the Amenities Committee.  

The District Council had made it clear that the funds currently available had to be spent during the current financial year otherwise they would be lost.  There was now no possibility of refurbishment of the Newland Street toilets  

The plan to refurbish the toilets now included the provision of a family room. This would be funded through a grant from the County Council.

The District Council proposed to introduce a charge of 10p for all users of the toilets.  There was firm evidence from elsewhere that introducing charges lead to a significant reduction in vandalism.

If the proposals were agreed, the Town Council would be expected to make a contribution towards cleaning and maintenance costs of the new toilets.

After discussion it was proposed that the Council accept the plans as well as the introduction of a 10p charge.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

It was also proposed that if charges were introduced then they should remain at the same level for a substantial period of time. 

Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr Weston

On being put to the vote both motions were agreed by 6 votes to 2.

133.  HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE
Cllr Howell reported that there had been a very constructive meeting with the County Highways Department on 16th September.  An important point which had emerged was that it was not the Highways Department’s responsibility to spray weeds in the town.   The Town Council would therefore have to take action.

It was proposed and agreed unanimously that this recommendation should be accepted.

Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

Cllr Weston requested that action be taken to deal with speeding traffic in St. John’s Street.  It was agreed that this matter should be passed to the PCSOs for action.

134.  PLANNING COMMITTEE
The decisions of the Planning Committee were noted.

135.  REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that she had attended a meeting of the Gloucestershire and Hereford Canal Trust.  It had been interesting and informative to learn that the Trust was working to help provide floodwater drainage as part of its restoration work.

The Mayor said that she had represented the Council at the Newent Onion Fayre and the Forest of Dean District Council Charity Dinner.  These events provided a very useful means of networking with other councils and a strong sense of better lines of communication between town councils was emerging.

Cllr Howell reported on a number of recent meetings and events.

3rd September.  A meeting with the District Council to discuss improved communication between the Town and District Councils.

8th September.  Attended a Standards sub-Committee Panel meeting.

10-15th September.  National Heritage Week with a re-enactment of a Cyril Hart walk.

12th September.  Meeting with students of Kyoto University and toured local heritage sites.

17th September.  Code of Conduct meeting with District Council.  A number of changes are in the pipeline covering areas such as corruption, misconduct and inducement.

18th September.  Market Towns Forum AGM at Cirencester. 

136.  REPORTS FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
Cllr Riley reported on the recent High Court decisions affecting Ghurkhas rights to live in the UK.  He urged the Town Council to lend support to the campaign supporting the Ghurkhas.

137.  CORRESPONDENCE
Members noted the list of correspondence for the month of September.  Cllr Elsmore asked if the bus shelter grant scheme had been reactivated.  The Clerk said that it had just been reopened and had been put to the Amenities Committee to consider.

138.  PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments due for the month of September and it was proposed that they be paid.

Proposed:  Cllr Kay


Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

Cllr Howell referred to the work being carried out at the cemetery and was surprised to see that the area of the “green” cemetery had been reduced.  It was agreed that a Town Council meeting should be called to discuss this issue on 7th October 2008.

The meeting closed at 8.15 pm
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